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A Message from Admin

Dear Hammond Families,

Happy October! In recognition of National Bullying Prevention Month, Ms. Plotkin and
Mrs. Barron would like to take this time to educate our HES community on impacts of
bullying, signs of bullying, and how the school counseling program is involved in the
prevention of bullying.

Did you know…



...Students who are bullied report more physical symptoms, such as headaches or
stomach aches, and mental health issues, such as depression or anxiety, than other
students?

...Students who bully others can also be negatively affected by the behavior with higher
rates of physical and emotional health issues?

...Bullying directly affects a student’s ability to learn? Students who are bullied often do
not want to go to school. They may find it difficult to concentrate, show a decline in
grades, and lose self-esteem, self-confidence, and self-worth.

The School Counseling program is actively involved in bullying prevention through our
classroom lessons, small group sessions, and individual check-ins. Topics and
strategies that may be introduced by us that promote peaceful and productive social
interactions and conflict resolution are (but not limited to):

● Conflict Resolution Strategies
● Development of cultural competence and acceptance of differences
● Intervention strategies for bystanders
● Effective communication skills
● Cultivating positive staff and student relationships
● Appropriate use of technology and social media

How can you identify a situation that is considered bullying?

Conflict between students is inevitable, but it’s not always easy to identify whether it is
bullying or mean/rude behavior. Understanding the difference is essential so we know
how to respond. Here are a few key points to consider when determining if something
is bullying:

● Bullying - Repeated, harmful, and involves an unfair power match
● Mean - Hurt is intentional/purposeful but not part of a larger pattern or a

mismatch
● Rude - Accidentally hurting another person’s feelings

All of these behaviors require attention. Addressing mean/rude behavior early can help
prevent a student from turning their behavior into a pattern of bullying.

If you are unsure if behaviors meet the criteria for bullying, please contact the
counseling team or administration to consult.



If you believe your child is a victim of bullying, please report the behavior in accordance
with HCPSS policies. Ms. Plotkin and Mrs. Barron can offer a safe space for your
student to visit for support if they believe they are the victims of bullying behavior.

Bullying can appear in many different forms. Below are a few examples.

Verbal bullying is saying or writing

mean things. Verbal bullying includes:

● Teasing

● Name Calling

● Inappropriate sexual comments

● Taunting

● Threatening to cause harm

Social bullying, sometimes referred to as relational

bullying, involves hurting someone's reputation or

relationships. Social bullying includes:

● Leaving someone out on purpose

● Telling other children not to be friends with

someone

● Spreading rumors about someone

● Embarrassing someone in public

Physical bullying involves hurting a

person’s body or possessions.

Physical bullying includes:

● Hitting/kicking/pinching

● Spitting

● Tripping/pushing

● Taking or breaking someone’s

things

● Making mean or rude hand

gestures.

Cyberbullying is bullying that takes place over

digital devices like cell phones, computers, and

tablets.

● The most common places cyberbullying occurs

are social media such as Facebook,

Instagram, Snapchat, and TikTok, text

messages, direct messaging, chat rooms,

emails, and online gaming communities.

● This includes sharing personal or private

information about someone, causing

embarrassment or humiliation.

● At times, it can cross the line into unlawful or

criminal behavior.

● More information on Cyberbullying can be

found on the Stopbullying website.

How is bullying reported in HCPSS?

1. When you believe bullying has taken place, you should report it through the
Bullying, Cyberbullying, Harassment, and Intimidation (BCHI) reporting form.
Reporting can occur in one of three ways:

a. Complete a BCHI online reporting form

https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Ftrack.spe.schoolmessenger.com%2Ff%2Fa%2F76gv3jY8NprGN_2iX40L8Q~~%2FAAAAAQA~%2FRgRo5XIJP0Q1aHR0cHM6Ly93d3cuc3RvcGJ1bGx5aW5nLmdvdi9jeWJlcmJ1bGx5aW5nL3doYXQtaXMtaXRXB3NjaG9vbG1CCmb6iT4EZ9CmJ7ZSGGhlYXRoZXJfbW9yYWZmQGhjcHNzLm9yZ1gEAAAAAQ~~&data=05%7C02%7Cheather_moraff%40hcpss.org%7C0afa83da34af4d1aaa2d08dce70b1865%7C96a9ac4c477e4dada2b28ad3fc46790b%7C1%7C0%7C638639282070446341%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=vz3AOHdj1u2Y2XZ91p%2FXa6ec6PZyzU3TK5RIVhPbSAQ%3D&reserved=0
https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Ftrack.spe.schoolmessenger.com%2Ff%2Fa%2FRqlzHEG8bCblYGD9Jtzkfw~~%2FAAAAAQA~%2FRgRo5XIJP0QuaHR0cHM6Ly9zdG9wYnVsbHlpbmcuaGNwc3Mub3JnL3JlcG9ydC9idWxseWluZ1cHc2Nob29sbUIKZvqJPgRn0KYntlIYaGVhdGhlcl9tb3JhZmZAaGNwc3Mub3JnWAQAAAAB&data=05%7C02%7Cheather_moraff%40hcpss.org%7C0afa83da34af4d1aaa2d08dce70b1865%7C96a9ac4c477e4dada2b28ad3fc46790b%7C1%7C0%7C638639282070463261%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=pcS2AQiF%2FIilOjHe5BZh0Ie6M9MnudWQd2qlo20gEtM%3D&reserved=0


b. BCHI paper reporting form (available in the main office, staff workroom,
school counseling office, media center, and health services office

c. An oral report to a staff member
2. It is important to note that the policy states, “In the event the reporting party does

not complete a BCHI Reporting Form, school administrators/supervisors will take
the appropriate steps to address and document the incident.” Therefore, if you or
someone else makes an oral report, the administrator must document it (i.e.,
through a BCHI reporting form).

If at any time, you need support or have any questions, please don’t hesitate to contact
your school counseling team (Ms. Plotkin & Mrs. Barron) or your school administration
(Mrs. Moraff & Mrs. Mapson). Thank you for your partnership in ensuring a safe
environment that promotes belonging for all students at HES.

Heather Moraff, Principal

Nykia Mapson, Assistant Principal

School Picture Orders - LAST CHANCE

Friday is the final day to send in picture order envelopes. Online orders will be
accepted through Sunday evening. For online ordering go to www.schoolpix.com use
order code: HESF24.

Standards-Based Instruction and Reporting
Starting this school year, HCPSS will report student academic progress in grades 3rd
through 5th using standards-based reporting. This change occurred during the school
year 2023-2024 for PreK to 2. To learn more about standards-based instruction and
reporting, visit parent resources at this link.

Free Chromebooks for Qualifying Families

As part of a grant from the State of Maryland’s Connected Devices Program, our school
is partnering with the Bright Minds Foundation and the Howard County Government to
provide qualifying families with one free Chromebook and charger per household. This
free new HP Chromebook can be used by your family to connect with our schools,
access community services, or for any other purpose that would be of benefit to you.

http://www.schoolpix.com
https://hcpss.instructure.com/courses/208494/pages/elementary-standards-based-instruction-and-reporting-for-families-home-page
https://brightmindsfoundation.org/


In order to qualify for a free Chromebook and charger, you must meet the following
criteria:

● Your family has not already received a free device from one of these
organizations: Community Action Council of Howard County, Howard County
Office of Children and Families, or Making Change;

● You are the parent or legal guardian of a student currently enrolled in HCPSS;
● You meet one of the income qualifications outlined on the application form; and,
● The application form is fully completed.

If you qualify for a Chromebook and have completed the Google Form application, you
will be notified by Hammond Elementary School when the device is available in
November/December for pick up. At that time, an adult family member (at least 18 years
old) will need to come to the school to receive the device. When you pick up the device,
you will receive information about setting up the device and how to access technical
support. These are not HCPSS devices, and will not come loaded with any HCPSS
educational applications. HCPSS is not responsible or liable for the operation, loss, or
repair of your Chromebook or charger. Families will be responsible for their own internet
service. Families will have 5 days to exchange any non-functioning devices. Please
read the instructions and complete the Free Chromebooks for Eligible HCPSS Parents
or Guardians Google Form at this link by Friday November 1, 2024. If you have any
questions, please contact Sara Koerber, Instructional Technology Teacher.

We look forward to partnering with the Bright Minds Foundations, Howard County
Government, and you for this incredible opportunity!

Survey for Military Connected Families

If you are a military connected family, please fill out this survey! This will help to plan future

activities and ensure our HES military connected families are being supported, please take a few

minutes to fill out the survey below. Our goal this year is to be recognized as a Purple Star

School. Maryland's Purple Star Schools program was established by Education Article 7-129 and

approved by the Maryland General Assembly in 2022. This prestigious recognition program honors

schools that go above and beyond to support military-connected students and their families.

A Note from Music

Orchestra and Band Winter Concerts

https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSfWkgsUoaSqgOe18k1HeC0NDfd-_MSlB-BXCorn2IrgPraeNg/viewform?usp=sf_link
https://forms.gle/QJvFrS9umP7L5vuQ8


Our Hammond ES Orchestra and Band Winter Concerts will take place on Monday,
December 9 in the Hammond MS Gym. More information will be shared in the next few
weeks. Please contact Mrs. Jacobs (Orchestra) or Mr. Obrigewitch (Band) with any
questions.

Chorus at Hammond

Our 4th and 5th grade chorus students have started working with our two music
teachers, Mr. Burrows and Mrs. Sanders. We have over 90 students singing in chorus
this year! We are excited to hear them sing in our two upcoming concerts. We will
share the concerts with the Hammond Middle School choruses. Save the date for our
Winter Concert at Hammond High School on Wednesday, December 18 at 7pm.

Strings Congratulations

Congratulations to 4th Grade violinist Joanna Luo on her acceptance into the Howard
County Elementary School Gifted and Talented Sinfonia (ESGTS)!

News from the Health Room

Flu Shots/Covid Vaccines
Each year, Howard County Public School System partners with Maryland Partnership
for Prevention to bring flu immunizations into our schools for students. This year, they
will also be offering the latest Covid vaccine, if it is available at the time of the clinics.

The clinic at HES will be held on Monday, October 28th, during school hours. If you
would like your child to be vaccinated against the flu and/or Covid at this clinic, please
register at this link: https://www.marylandvax.org/appointment/en/reg/7615829052

Registration ends on Oct 15.

You do not need to provide your child’s insurance information. If you have any concerns
about the new Covid vaccine, you are advised to speak with your child’s pediatrician.

If you wish to cancel your child’s appointment after Oct. 15, please call the nurse at your
child’s school, BEFORE THE MORNING OF THE CLINIC!!!

If you have any questions, please call your school’s health room at (410) 880-5893.
---------------------------------------------------------------------------------

https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.marylandvax.org%2Fappointment%2Fen%2Freg%2F7615829052&data=05%7C02%7CLisa_Castaneda%40hcpss.org%7C8a5330b4a45f4442b2d908dcde436735%7C96a9ac4c477e4dada2b28ad3fc46790b%7C1%7C0%7C638629628293226953%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=qu17efnW5QXal3gYC0VZ0FgJzzi9UztqtJ%2B7ceIN%2BQM%3D&reserved=0


If in-school immunizations do not suit your family, or if your child would like the support
of a parent when receiving a shot, consider getting a flu shot outside of school. Getting
the flu shot together can help ease any anxiety for kids and make the experience
more positive.

This is an awesome opportunity for students, siblings, parents and grandparents to get
their shots together FOR FREE, WITH OR WITHOUT INSURANCE. (These clinics
have the 65 and older flu shot as well). See the locations and dates on the flier....
https://www.howardcountymd.gov/health/seasonal-flu

PE Fall Fun Run

Our annual PE Fall Fun Run will be held on Tuesday Oct 15th ( Thursday Oct 17th as
rain date). It will take place during the grade level Related Arts time. More information
to come! Volunteers needed: https://tinyurl.com/HESFFR24

Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion

October is LGBTQIA+ History Month. Let’s celebrate the achievements and
accomplishments of the LGBTQIA+ community! Click here for the LGBTQIA+
History Month Resource.

Trunk or Treat at HES (Sponsored by the PTA)

Be part of the fun and magic of the HES PTA Trunk or Treat! Go big, go small, go
spooky, go sweet! Let's provide our kids with a fun treat! No time to put together a
trunk? PTA is also accepting donations of candy and small toys to give out at the event.
Drop off your generous donations in the box in the HES Front Office.

https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fwww.howardcountymd.gov%2Fhealth%2Fseasonal-flu&data=05%7C02%7CLisa_Castaneda%40hcpss.org%7C8a5330b4a45f4442b2d908dcde436735%7C96a9ac4c477e4dada2b28ad3fc46790b%7C1%7C0%7C638629628293251908%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=YedEp%2BL5c4rIknumOkZf8yT5XCMZo0qtbErWzuccdCg%3D&reserved=0
https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Ftinyurl.com%2FHESFFR24&data=05%7C02%7CLisa_Castaneda%40hcpss.org%7C97604ccde81d4624716908dcdc082ff2%7C96a9ac4c477e4dada2b28ad3fc46790b%7C1%7C0%7C638627174931185788%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=xFkkftO0RvioE%2B717KB19h4B6q1%2FUoHH93w5yl%2FDb38%3D&reserved=0
https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fdrive.google.com%2Ffile%2Fd%2F1MJ7skIjSJyTYXIAUZLBI6c6S_WvOtgWM%2Fview%3Fusp%3Dsharing&data=05%7C02%7CLisa_Castaneda%40hcpss.org%7C04059fd29b05491db92208dce485732c%7C96a9ac4c477e4dada2b28ad3fc46790b%7C1%7C0%7C638636509043751952%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=eiY4jT4QD%2Bdta3z4ddJHsrxttrTM6AOgyBAk%2B66ZoRQ%3D&reserved=0
https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fdrive.google.com%2Ffile%2Fd%2F1MJ7skIjSJyTYXIAUZLBI6c6S_WvOtgWM%2Fview%3Fusp%3Dsharing&data=05%7C02%7CLisa_Castaneda%40hcpss.org%7C04059fd29b05491db92208dce485732c%7C96a9ac4c477e4dada2b28ad3fc46790b%7C1%7C0%7C638636509043751952%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=eiY4jT4QD%2Bdta3z4ddJHsrxttrTM6AOgyBAk%2B66ZoRQ%3D&reserved=0




Annual Coat Drive

End of Quarter 1 Celebrations

It is hard to believe, but Quarter 1 is coming to an end on October 30. We will mark the
day with grade appropriate celebrations at the end of the school day on October 30. To
see the details click on the links below.

Grades K-1

Grades 2-5

https://hes.hcpss.org/file/650
https://hes.hcpss.org/file/649


Honoring Dr. Martin Luther King

This year, the Howard County Office of Human Rights and Equity have several exciting
opportunities for students to engage with Dr. King’s vision of equality, justice, and
community service. Additionally, all the awards come with cash prizes.

Poster Contest: Open to Elementary, Middle, and High School students, participants
can visually express their interpretation of Dr. King's dream through creative poster
designs. All entries must be received by November 15.

For more information, including deadlines and submission guidelines, please visit
https://bit.ly/2025MLKContests.

https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fbit.ly%2F2025MLKContests&data=05%7C02%7CLisa_Castaneda%40hcpss.org%7C536462273ca64c28250108dcdcb778e3%7C96a9ac4c477e4dada2b28ad3fc46790b%7C1%7C0%7C638627927769235437%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=qUeX4l7tKJfAZZcO4JmMVlFh1gRO2rmZB%2BebgBB2euU%3D&reserved=0


Young Authors’ Contest

The Howard County Literacy Association invites students in grades 1-5 to submit their
original poems and/or short stories to the annual writing contest called The Young
Authors' Contest.

Click here to view the slides describing the contest rules: Contest Slides All entries
must be submitted as a Word document. In addition, all entries must have a completed
YAC Cover Sheet sent as a PDF. Click here to make a copy: Cover Sheet
Submissions may be emailed to Paula Stehle at paula_stehle@hcpss.org and
Elizabeth Kluh at elizabeth_kluh@hcpss.org by December 20, 2024. Contact Mrs.
Stehle and Mrs. Kluh with any questions. All Young Authors’ Contest information can
be found on the HCLA website. Howard County Literacy Association welcomes
parents as members. Visit the HCLA Welcome Page for information about joining.

https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fdocs.google.com%2Fpresentation%2Fd%2F1eTXH6FPGG4DEd54mUJ6rpqM2GSmDCY15z4d5zfhWnLk%2Fedit%23slide%3Did.p1&data=05%7C02%7CLisa_Castaneda%40hcpss.org%7Cc4d9baf886cc47062f6508dcdb272bf7%7C96a9ac4c477e4dada2b28ad3fc46790b%7C1%7C0%7C638626208496320072%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=b%2FX6xuLe25rWZZg2sfYVtnBQ5H4kZvyX4x3UmYSUy4Y%3D&reserved=0
https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=https%3A%2F%2Fdocs.google.com%2Fdocument%2Fd%2F1jXd8qMoMFCT05Azxq-eb7YfDB072nRy8%2Fcopy&data=05%7C02%7CLisa_Castaneda%40hcpss.org%7Cc4d9baf886cc47062f6508dcdb272bf7%7C96a9ac4c477e4dada2b28ad3fc46790b%7C1%7C0%7C638626208496341708%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=MfBLp%2FkAiXaLmQX9tEoSZi79CxzpNsyPi46NNebf5KE%3D&reserved=0
https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fhocoreads.weebly.com%2Fyoung-authors-contest.html&data=05%7C02%7CLisa_Castaneda%40hcpss.org%7Cc4d9baf886cc47062f6508dcdb272bf7%7C96a9ac4c477e4dada2b28ad3fc46790b%7C1%7C0%7C638626208496357597%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=cZrboLWgVI6coyQz74XwnvpxGz9g%2FxVwQN9TIAIiI%2Bs%3D&reserved=0
https://nam10.safelinks.protection.outlook.com/?url=http%3A%2F%2Fhocoreads.weebly.com%2F&data=05%7C02%7CLisa_Castaneda%40hcpss.org%7Cc4d9baf886cc47062f6508dcdb272bf7%7C96a9ac4c477e4dada2b28ad3fc46790b%7C1%7C0%7C638626208496373211%7CUnknown%7CTWFpbGZsb3d8eyJWIjoiMC4wLjAwMDAiLCJQIjoiV2luMzIiLCJBTiI6Ik1haWwiLCJXVCI6Mn0%3D%7C0%7C%7C%7C&sdata=LTrdHCrY1T4cDi5t%2FMl4ggigagcxAaQdSDkVekAE8uY%3D&reserved=0


Hammond Pride Fridays



Important Dates

10/15 PE Fall Fun Run

10/18 School Closed for students

10/19 Trunk or Treat - 12:00 - 2:00 pm

10/28 Flu Clinic - Flu and Covid shot Clinic at school

10/30 End of Quarter 1

10/31 Schools Closed for students

11/5 Election Day - Schools & Offices closed

11/8 Report Cards available at 4pm

11/8 Window opens to schedule Parent-Teacher Conferences

11/14 Hearing & Vision Clinic

11/21 Hearing & Vision Clinic - RESCREENING

11/21 Parent-Teacher Conference scheduling window closes at 4:00 pm

11/25 School closes 3 hours early

11/25 In-Person Parent-Teacher Conferences

11/26 School closes 3 hours early

11/26 Virtual Parent-Teacher Conferences

11/27 School closed

11/27 Virtual Parent-Teacher Conferences

11/28 School closed

11/29 School closed

12/9 Orchestra and Band Winter Concerts at HMS gym




